Risk of brown bear predation on semidomesticated reindeer calves

Predation patterns, brown bear – reindeer interactions and landscape heterogeneity

Therese Ramberg Sivertsen

Faculty of Veterinary Medicine and Animal Science Department of Animal Nutrition and Management Uppsala

Doctoral thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2017 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2017:50

Cover: Reindeer calf in Udtja reindeer herding district (photo: Rune Stokke)

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN (print version) 978-91-576-8873-6 ISBN (electronic version) 978-91-576-8874-3 © 2017 Therese Ramberg Sivertsen, Uppsala Print: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2017 Risk of brown bear predation on semi-domesticated reindeer calves - Predation patterns, brown bear-reindeer interactions and landscape heterogeneity

Abstract

As large carnivore populations are recovering in northern boreal ecosystems of Europe and North America, there is a need to understand how these changes in predator communities influence prey populations and ecosystems. Moreover, human-wildlife conflicts are frequently causing challenges where large carnivores coexist with humans, often due to predation on livestock. In Sweden the brown bear (Ursus arctos) distributional range largely overlaps with the reindeer (Rangifer tarandus tarandus) herding area, but knowledge of potential losses to bear predation has been scarce. Also, little information exists on the behavioral interactions between semi-domesticated reindeer and brown bears in Fennoscandia. In this thesis I present data from two forest reindeer herding districts in Northern Sweden, showing that brown bear predation on reindeer neonates can be considerable on forested calving grounds. Also, brown bear predation was very limited in time, concentrated to the first weeks following birth of the reindeer calves. Moreover, using GPS location data to compare brown bear and reindeer resource selection on the reindeer calving ground, indicated that brown bear behavioral adjustments to search for reindeer possibly dominate over antipredator responses by reindeer in terms of altered resource selection on a daily and seasonal basis. Nevertheless, a closer investigation of the spatial distributions of reindeer calf kill sites suggested that use of clear-cuts, higher elevations and areas closer to large roads may reduce risk of bear predation. However, even though clear-cuts may provide advantages for survival in the short term, logging may eventually yield negative effects for the reindeer, as abundance of young forest increase, which is a preferred habitat by brown bears. Finally, using data on reindeer movements and brown bear density from seven herding districts in Sweden I show that reindeer females experiencing higher risk of bear predation, deviate more from optimal foraging and increase movement rates, which may lead to lower body condition and, in turn, possible consequences for population dynamics.

Keywords: Rangifer, brown bear, predation, landscape characteristics, habitat selection, antipredator behavior, green wave

Author's address: Therese Ramberg Sivertsen, SLU, Department of Animal Nutrition and Management, P.O. Box 7024, 750 07 Uppsala, Sweden

Dedication

Til Heming og Nokve

We do not inherit the earth from our ancestors; we borrow it from our children Ancient proverb

Contents

List	ist of publications			
1	Introd	duction	9	
1.1	Reind	leer husbandry in Sweden	10	
1.2	Rang	ifer foraging ecology and antipredator behavior	11	
1.3	Brown	n bears in Sweden	13	
2	Objec	ctives	14	
3	Meth	ods	15	
3.1	Study systems			
	3.1.1	Udtja and Gällivare	15	
	3.1.2	Herding districts in paper IV	17	
3.2	GPS and predation data		17	
	3.2.1	Collaring of reindeer and brown bears in Udtja and Gällivare	17	
	3.2.2	Documentation of reindeer carcasses in Udtja and Gällivare	18	
	3.2.3	Processing of GPS and kill site data for paper II-IV	19	
3.3	Environmental data			
	3.3.1	Landscape characterstics in paper II, III and IV	19	
	3.3.2	Fine scale registrations in paper III	20	
	3.3.3	Plant phenology in paper IV	20	
	3.3.4	Bear density index in paper IV	21	
3.4	Brown bear predation on reindeer calves		21	
	3.4.1	Seasonal kill rate model	21	
	3.4.2	Between kill interval model	22	
	3.4.3	Estimation of total bear-caused calf mortality in Udtja and		
		Gällivare	22	
3.5	Habitat and movement models			
	3.5.1	Time periods in paper II and III	23	
	3.5.2	Resource selection functions	23	
	3.5.3	Spatial overlap between brown bears and reindeer	24	
	3.5.4	Relative probability maps and weighted RSF models	24	
	3.5.5	Fine – scale analysis of kill sites	25	

	3.5.6 Modelling CIRG and movement speeds	26
4	Results and discussion	27
4.1	Brown bear predation on reindeer calves	27
4.2	Reindeer and brown bear resource selection and kill site spatial distribution	29
4.3	Kill site fine scale characteristics	33
4.4	The green-wave and brown bear density	34
5	Concluding remarks	36
Refe	rences	39
Acknowledgements		

List of publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Støen O-G, Sivertsen TR, Rauset GR, Kindberg, J, Bischop, R, Skarin A, Segerström P and Frank J. Brown bear predation on neonatal semidomestic reindeer: patterns and possible mitigations (*manuscript*)
- II Sivertsen TR*, Åhman B, Steyaert SMJG, Rönnegård L, Frank J, Segerström P, Støen O-G and Skarin A. (2016) Reindeer habitat selection under the risk of brown bear predation during calving season. *Ecosphere* 7(11): e01583
- III Sivertsen TR, Skarin A, Rönnegård L, Åhman B, Frank J, Segerström P and Støen O-G. Brown bear predation on semi-domesticated reindeer calves: relating kill locations to landscape heterogeneity (*manuscript*)
- IV Rivrud IM**, Sivertsen TR**, Mysterud A, Åhman B, Støen O-G and Skarin A. Reindeer green-wave surfing constrained by predators (*manuscript*)

Paper II is published with open access.

* Corresponding author.

** These authors contributed equally to this work

The contribution of Therese R. Sivertsen to the papers included in this thesis was as follows:

- I Participated in the planning of the work together with OGS, JF and PS. Contributed to idea and hypothesis. Participated in the field work and collection of data. Performed a substantial part of the analyses and compilation of results. Contributed significantly to the writing of the manuscript (main author O-G Støen).
- II Designed the study, and formulated idea and hypothesis, together with AS, BÅ, LS and OGS. Performed a majority of the field work and collection of data. Performed the analyses and compiled the results. Wrote the manuscript with support from the co-authors, and acted as corresponding author towards the journal.
- III Designed the study, and formulated idea and hypothesis, together with AS, BÅ and LS. Performed a majority of the field work and collection of data. Performed the analyses and compiled the results. Wrote the manuscript with support from the co-authors.
- IV Participated in designing the study, and formulating idea and hypothesis, together with IMR, AS, O-G and AM. Contributed to idea and hypothesis. Participated in the collection of data. Performed all preparation of data, and contributed to analysis. Wrote the manuscript together with IM Rivrud (shared first author), with support from the other co-authors.

1 Introduction

Reindeer herding forms a basis for the Sámi cultural heritage. The land devoted to reindeer herding in Sweden covers more than half of the total land area (Sandström 2015). Owing to successful conservation efforts, populations of large carnivores have increased rapidly in Fennoscandia over the last century (Chapron *et al.* 2014). Whereas there is a management goal to sustain viable populations of large carnivores across Fennoscandia, Sweden have also committed to ensure the livelihood of the Sámi people, including a sustainable reindeer husbandry (Nilsson-Dahlström 2003). Direct losses of semi-domesticated reindeer to predation can be substantial, and depredation of reindeer causes both economical and emotional strain for the reindeer herders.

The brown bear distributional range largely overlaps with the reindeer herding area in Sweden. However, knowledge so far is scarce about the impacts of brown bear predation on semi-domesticated reindeer populations. Brown bears are generally known to be efficient predator on ungulate neonates (Linnell, Aanes & Andersen 1995; Nieminen 2010), and can impose a major limiting factor on *Rangifer* (i.e. caribou and reindeer) population growth (Adams, Singer & Dale 1995). Moreover, integration of landscape heterogeneity in the understanding of large mammalian predator-prey interactions is experiencing increased focus. This includes identifying landscape structures that increase predation risk or prey safety, estimating the indirect costs in a prey population caused by behavioral adjustments to predator-prey behavioral interactions.

Improved knowledge of brown bear predation on semi-domesticated reindeer calves, and the predator-prey behavioral interactions in these systems, can help us better predict the impact from brown bear predation on semi-domesticated reindeer populations. It can thus aid in making informed and evidence-based management decisions, and contribute to an increased understanding of *Rangifer* - large carnivore interactions.

1.1 Reindeer husbandry in Sweden

Reindeer husbandry represents an essential part of the Sámi culture and livelihood. Although it is a small industry on a national scale, it has great economic importance for local communities. The "Swedish Reindeer Herding Act" secures pastoral reindeer herding as an exclusive right for the Sámi people (Torp 2013). During the last decade, the number of semi-domesticated reindeer in Sweden has varied around 250 000 animals. Reindeer herding takes advantage of the natural adaptation of the species to a boreal/sub-arctic/arctic environment, and depends on large areas and high flexibility in land use to sustain productivity of the herd (Roturier & Roué 2009). The reindeer husbandry area in Sweden covers approximately 50 percent of the land area, and is divided into 51 reindeer herding districts. Of these, 33 are mountain herding districts, 10 forest herding districts and eight concession herding districts (Fig. 1). The mountain districts have their winter ranges in the forest, and the calving and summer ranges in alpine areas, whereas reindeer in the forest districts remain in forested areas year-round. The concession herding districts engage in reindeer husbandry east of the Swedish Lapland border with special permission from the administrative board of Norrbotten County. Except for occasional gatherings throughout the year, the reindeer are mostly freely ranged within the borders of the herding district. The most important events during a "reindeer herding year" is the migration from the winter ranges to the calving grounds in early spring, gathering of the herd for calf marking in the summer, and gathering for slaughter, separation into winter groups and migration to the winter ranges in early winter. Climate change, loss of grazing land and disturbance caused by infrastructure development, and increasing predator populations cause challenges to reindeer husbandry (Pape & Löffler 2012). Currently, the Swedish scheme for compensation is a "compensation-inadvance" scheme (Schwerdtner & Gruber 2007) based on the risk of economic loss by herders. This risk is estimated from the number of predators present within the herding districts (Swenson & Andrén 2005). In 2016, reindeer herders received 52.8 million SEK for estimated losses to predation, where 1.6 million SEK represented losses to brown bear predation (Sami Parliament 2017).



Figure 1. Maps showing the reindeer herding area in Sweden (left; source: iRENMARK - Sametinget, Sweden) and the brown bear distributional range in Norway and Sweden (right; darker color indicate higher bear densities, source: Scandinavian Brown Bear Research Project 2013)

1.2 Rangifer foraging ecology and antipredator behavior

The foraging behavior of *Rangifer* reflects the seasonality of the arctic and subarctic regions, with large variations in food availability throughout the year, but where the annual phenological succession of vegetation tends to be highly predictable (Skogland 1984). Generally, the diet composition of *Rangifer* depends on the nutrient contents, digestibility, amount of secondary compounds and relative availability of potential food (White & Trudell 1980; Skogland 1984). Throughout spring and summer, *Rangifer* favor plants of early growth phase that are high in nutrients. During the leafing and flowering stages alpine and arctic plants commonly have a high level of TNC (total non-structural carbohydrates) and nitrogen and only small amounts of cell wall elements of low digestible value (Skogland 1984).

In winter, *Rangifer* prefer to feed on lichens (Bergerud 1972; Skogland 1984; Danell *et al.* 1994; Kojola *et al.* 1995), and to a lesser degree on dwarf shrubs, mosses, sedges and grasses. Although poor in protein and most macrominerals, lichens are rich in soluble carbohydrates, which is an essential source of energy in the cold season, and due to low amounts of cellulose and lignin they are highly digestible (Klein 1990; Danell *et al.* 1994).

Rangifer commonly employ either a "space away" or a "space out" strategy to reduce predation risk during calving (Bergerud, Butler & Miller 1984; Bergerud & Page 1987; Seip 1991; Rayl *et al.* 2014). Some caribou populations in North America separate spatially from predation risk by migrating several hundred kilometers northwards to calve in areas above the tree line, thereby avoiding the high densities of predators that are present further south (Bergerud & Page 1987). Some *Rangifer* populations may space away from predators and alternate prey with shorter migratory movements to calving grounds in the mountains, on islands and along shore lines (Bergerud 1985; Bergerud & Page 1987). Forest – dwelling herds of woodland caribou typically persist at lower densities and space out during calving to increase searching time by predators (Bergerud & Page 1987; Seip 1991; Rayl *et al.* 2014), and also reduce predation risk by selecting habitats with lower encounter risk within the calving range (Rettie & Messier 2000; Mahoney & Virgl 2003; Pinard *et al.* 2012).

Predation risk may also drive fine-scale selection of calving sites within the calving grounds. *Rangifer* is a typical follower species, being mobile and following its mother shortly after birth (Vos, Brokx & Geist 1967). Because Rangifer neonates grow at a maximal rate, they quickly gain the ability to flee from predators (Parker et al. 1989). Hiding may nevertheless be important immediately after birth. Indeed, during the first 48 hours, reindeer calves may adopt a prone position to avoid detection from predators (Lent 1966). Shrub cover can obscure the visibility of the calves, making it harder for predators to detect them (Bowyer, Kie & Van Ballenberghe 1998; Gustine *et al.* 2006), at the same time offering important spring forage for parturient females (Crête, Huot & Gauthier 1990). Also, *Rangifer* may choose calving sites at elevated locations for a better overview, and adjust the choice of slope directions according to the prevailing winds, to prevent the scent from reaching the predators (Bergerud et al. 1984, Gustine *et al.* 2006).

1.3 Brown bears in Sweden

The brown bear population in Sweden has increased from an estimated number of 294 bears in 1942, to 834 bears in 1993, reaching a maximum of 3298 individuals in 2008. The most recent population estimate from 2013 suggested a decline to 2782 individuals (Swenson *et al.* 2017). The brown bear distributional range covers approximately two thirds of the land area in Sweden, and brown bears are only absent from the most southern parts of the country (Fig. 1). Brown bears are hunted at annual quotas in Sweden. The hunting season is in the autumn (21 August – 15 October, or until quotas are reached).

Brown bears in Scandinavia are manly associated with forested areas at lower elevations (May et al. 2008; Støen et al. 2016). Brown bears hibernate, mainly from October to April (Linnell et al. 2000), and the mating season is during May and June (Dahle & Swenson 2003a). Their habitat use is largely driven by food availability, shelter opportunities, intraspecific interactions, and human avoidance (Moe et al. 2007; Martin & Basille 2010; Steyaert et al. 2013). Brown bears are generalist foragers with a broad diet, including various vegetation (e.g. grasses, sedges, herbs and berries), insects, and mammals (e.g. ungulates) (Mattson, Blanchard & Knight 1991; Dahle, Sørensen & Wedul 1998). The diet varies with availability and nutritional demands of the bears throughout the season (Mattson et al. 1991; Dahle et al. 1998). During the ungulate calving season (i.e., spring), ungulate neonates can be an important component of the brown bear's diet (Mattson et al. 1991; Adams et al. 1995; Linnell et al. 1995; Nieminen 2010). Because brown bears are closely associated with forest habitat in Sweden, reindeer herding districts with their calving grounds located in the forest may be particularly vulnerable to brown bear predation.

2 Objectives

The aim of this thesis was to document brown bear predation patterns on semidomesticated reindeer calves in Sweden, and to investigate the behavioral interactions of female reindeer and brown bears during the calving period. To increase understanding of the influence of brown bears predation on reindeer, the thesis evaluates individual brown bear kill rates on the calving range, reindeer and brown bear habitat selection patterns during calving, and the relation of kill site distribution to landscape characteristics in two forest reindeer herding districts in northern Sweden. Finally, on a broader scale, including seven herding districts, I investigated how the presence of brown bears may influence reindeer movement patterns and access to high quality forage. The main research questions were:

- Paper I: What are individual brown bear kill rates on the reindeer calving ground, and how do kill rates vary between individuals and over time? And further, how much of the total calf mortality in a herding district can be caused by brown bear predation?
- Paper II: What are the characteristics of female reindeer and brown bear habitat selection within the reindeer calving range, and how does selection patterns and spatial overlap vary on a daily and seasonal basis, relative to temporal variations in brown bear predation risk?
- Paper III: How does the spatial distribution of reindeer calf kill sites relate to landscape characteristics, and to the relative probability of reindeer habitat selection and reindeer-brown bear co-occurrence? Do fine-scale attributes of kill sites indicate effects of habitat on predation risk?
- Paper IV: Do reindeer have lower access to high quality forage, and higher and more variable movement speeds, at higher bear densities? And, is this response most pronounced during the peak predation period?

3 Methods

3.1 Study systems

3.1.1 Udtja and Gällivare reindeer herding districts

The study area in paper I - III was centered on the calving and post-calving ranges of Udtja (66.2° N,19.4 ° E) and Gällivare (66.6° N, 21.4 ° E) forest reindeer herding districts, located in Norrbotten County, northern Sweden. The borders of the study areas defined in paper I (Udtja: 1283 km², Gällivare: 2469 km²; Fig. 2), and further used as the framework for paper II and III, was delineated by a combination of the reindeer herder's definitions of the reindeer calving range, formal herding district borders, and landscape features (i.e. rivers, roads and railways). The area is part of the European taiga, and the forest is dominated by Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) and Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris*), interspersed with bogs, lakes and at the highest elevations subalpine birch (*Betula pubescens*) forest. The topography is characterized by an undulating forested landscape with elevations ranging from 13 to 714 m a.s.l.

The human population is relatively low within the areas (average 0.02 per km²) with few human settlements. The densities of small roads (mainly gravel roads) and major roads (public roads with regular traffic) were approximately 0.25 and 0.02 km/km² in Udtja, and 0.38 and 0.06 km/km² in Gällivare, respectively. The reindeer densities in Udtja and Gällivare were between 1.1-1.5 animals/km². Udtja spring and summer ranges are mainly located within a closed military missile range, with the main human activities in the area being military training actions. Since 1995, a large part of the area is also a nature reserve with no logging activity allowed. In Gällivare, logging activities are more intense and road density is higher. In both districts, reindeer move freely within the district borders, and are subject to herding activities. The district

borders follow reindeer fences, rivers, roads and railroad tracks, which support reindeer herders to separate their herds, but do not constitute impassable barriers for wildlife. In Udtja in particular, seasonal movements by the reindeer from the winter areas to the calving ranges correspond to the elevation range following a south-north gradient, with higher elevations in the north.

Prior to the study the two reindeer herding districts claimed losses of calves to bear predation. The brown bear population in Norrbotten was estimated to 713-1152 individuals in 2011 (Tyrén 2011). Bears are hunted during the annual hunting season in the autumn (21 August - 15 October or until quota are filled). In Udtja and Gällivare, the estimated brown bear population size in 2010 was 62-96 and 53-75 individuals, respectively. Wolves are absent in the study area and population densities of lynx and wolverines are low (Tyrén 2011).



Figure 2. The study area in paper I - III, located on the calving and post-calving ranges in Udtja and Gällivare forest reindeer herding districts. The proximity function in the brown bear GPS-collar was turned on when the bear was inside the defined borders of the study areas. The colored areas indicate the study areas in 2012 and the black line indicate the range where the proximity function in the brown bear GPS collars was activated all years of the study period. Black dots represent all reindeer carcasses documented killed by brown bears during the study period 2010-2012.

3.1.2 Herding districts in paper IV

In paper IV, locational data from reindeer was collected from four forest herding districts (Gällivare, Malå, Udtja and Östra Kikkejaure) and three mountain herding districts (Handölsdalen, Njaarke and Sirges), within the reindeer husbandry range in Sweden. The calving- and post-calving ranges of the forest herding districts are all characterized by undulating boreal forests interspersed with mires and lakes. Active forestry occurs in all forest districts apart from within the nature reserve in Udtja. The mountain district calving ranges are all located in the mountain region and mainly above the tree line.

3.2 GPS and predation data

3.2.1 Collaring of reindeer and brown bears in Udtja and Gällivare

From 2010-2012 in Udtja and 2011-2012 in Gällivare, the majority of adult reindeer females in the study populations were equipped with proximity UHF-collars (Udtja 2010:990, 2011:1176, 2012:1235; Gällivare 2011:893, 2012:1350), and 24 brown bears with GPS collars containing UHF receivers (Vectronic Aerospace GmbH, Berlin, Germany) of which 21 bears (Udtja 2010:4, 2011:7, 2012:8; Gällivare 2011:4, 2012:8) were tracked within the calving ranges, with the proximity function activated (see explanation further down). Also, a total of 97 individual reindeer females (Udtja 2010:19, 2011:29, 2012:25; Gällivare 2011:16, 2012:21) were GPS-collared, these were mainly so-called "leading females", considered to be most representative for the herd movements. The GPS was scheduled to take a location every 2 hours (Telespor AS, Tromsø, Norway; Followit AB, Stockholm, Sweden).

All reindeer females equipped with a proximity collar were documented to be pregnant. Pregnancy status of female reindeer was determined using a rectal ultrasound probe in late March or early April. The reindeer UHF proximity collars emitted a weak UHF signal every second that could be detected by the brown bear GPS collars within the proximity of up to 100 m. The brown bear GPS collars were programmed to scan for UHF signals from the reindeer collars for 1.5 s every 8 s. Every time a UHF signal was detected, the GPS positioning schedule was altered from the standard 30-min schedule to one GPS position every 1 min and 10 s. This 1-min schedule persisted for one hour after the UHF signal was detected, and if new signals were received within this period, it lasted until 1 h after the last UHF signal. The GPS-collar sent an Iridium satellite message with the GPS locations to a database several times per day. With no Iridium coverage, the GPS locations were stored and sent at the next possible occasion. The proximity function of the bear collars was activated when the bears were within the study areas during the period from 26 April to 24 September annually.

3.2.2 Documentation of reindeer carcasses in Udtja and Gällivare

During 2010, all 1-min GPS locations by brown bears were visited, but since no calf carcasses were found on tracks or clusters of minute locations with less than four GPS location within a 30 m radius, only clusters with \geq 3 1-min GPS locations within a 30 m radius were visited in 2011 and 2012. At a kill cluster, reindeer carcasses were classified according to age (calf, adult) and sex (male, female). We estimated the time of death based on carcass decomposition and other signs (e.g. in snow or vegetation) to decide whether the calf was killed by the GPS collared bear, or by other causes. The conclusion of mortality cause was determined by consensus, following the standards for provincial rangers (Skåtan & Lorentzen 2011) (Fig. 3). All clusters were inspected by one researcher and one reindeer herder. If clusters from several bears were overlapping in time on a kill site, the bear with the first GPS position at the kill site were judged to have killed the reindeer, unless the GPS 1-min locations gave clear indications that a another bear likely was responsible for the kill.



Figure 3. Remains of a reindeer calf killed by a brown bear in Gällivare reindeer herding district. Photo: Therese R. Sivertsen

3.2.3 Processing of GPS and kill site data for paper II-IV

All reindeer GPS data were checked manually for obvious errors, and by the method of Bjørneraas et al. (2010). Brown bear data was automatically screened to remove location outliers when downloaded from the collar, and were also checked manually upon inclusion in analyses.

To estimate resource selection functions in paper II and III, we used reindeer and brown bear location data located inside the 100% minimum convex polygon (MCP) encompassing all reindeer GPS positions within the predefined study area in paper I, from 10 May – 30 June. The data encompassed 110 adult female reindeer years and 29 brown bear years, representing 97 individual reindeer females (Udtja:67; Gällivare:30) and 19 individual brown bears (Udtja:11; Gällivare:8).

The reindeer GPS data representing seven herding districts in paper IV included totally 557 542 locations from 319 GPS-collared reindeer females, collected in 2003 and from 2008 to 2015, covering the calving period (11 May - 9 June) and post-calving period (10 June - 31 August). The individual home ranges corresponding to the two sub-periods were estimated by calculating 95 % adaptive Local Convex Hull (a-LoCoH) polygons using the "adehabitatHR" package in R (Calenge 2006, R Core Team 2016).

To analyze the spatial distribution of kill sites, we used all kill sites within the area where the brown bear proximity collars had been activated during all years of study (Fig. 2), and where we had brown bear and reindeer locational data. To avoid pseudo replicates in our analyses we removed one kill site by random when two sites were < 50 m apart (totally 13 sites removed), resulting in totally 305 kill sites (Udtja: 178; Gällivare: 127).

3.3 Environmental data

3.3.1 Landscape characterstics in paper II, III and IV

The landscape parameters included in the resource selection models in paper II and III were extracted using Arc GIS 10.0-10.3 software (ESRI Inc., Redlands, California, USA ©2010–2015). Land cover classes included coniferous moss forest, coniferous lichen forest, deciduous forest (included in "other"-category in Gällivare, paper III), wetland, other open habitats, recent clear-cuts (0-5 years), old clear-cuts (6-12 years, or < 2 m height in the year 2000) and young forest (2-5 m height in the year 2000). Clear-cuts were merged to one category in Udtja in paper II, and for both districts in paper III. In addition we included elevation from a digital elevation model (DEM) 50 m in grid size, terrain

ruggedness (VRM, neighborhood parameter set to five cells; Sappington et al. 2007) calculated from DEM, and minimum Euclidean distance to the nearest large road (public road with regular traffic) and small road (typically gravel roads) roads. Large roads were not included in Udtja, due to a skewed distribution and correlation with elevation. We transformed distance to road using 1 - $e^{\alpha d}$ (d=distance to feature, α was set to 0.002, approximate effect zone < 1500 m), resulting in exponential decays ranging from 0, to 1 at very large distances (Nielsen, Cranston & Stenhouse 2009). The final map was rasterized into a 50 m grid.

In paper IV, maps of terrain ruggedness were made with R "raster package" (Hijmans & van Etten 2015), and slope and aspect using ArcMap 10.3.1, all derived from the DEM model. Aspect was converted to "northness" (cosine transformed) ranging from -1 (south) to 1 (north). Maps were rasterized with a resolution of 100 m.

All digitized geographical data were provided by Lantmäteriet (www.lantmateriet.se), land cover data was obtained from vegetation vector maps, the Swedish Land cover Map 25×25 m (SMD Corine Land Cover Data 2000) and satellite image forestry data ("Utförd avverkning", Swedish Forest Agency 2015).

3.3.2 Fine scale registrations in paper III

In paper III, we recorded fine-scale habitat characteristics at totally 142 kill sites and 126 control sites from 13 May to 9 June in 2012 within Udtja and Gällivare herding districts. Control sites represented sites used by bears in close vicinity to reindeer females during this period, but where no kill had occurred in instant distance or time ("encounters"; first bear GPS minute location after proximity function activation, minimum 200 m and 5 min from a known kill). We registered land cover within a 20 m radius of the kill, distance to visible habitat edge, snow depth and cover, and sightability based on i) average distance to closest visual obstructions measured with a range finder sitting in knee height in each cardinal and one random direction, and ii) distance to walk until we lost site of the 30 m high lower section of a collapsible cover cylinder, 60 cm high and 30 cm in diameter (Ordiz *et al.* 2009).

3.3.3 Plant phenology in paper IV

Plant phenology was quantified using the satellite-derived normalized difference vegetation index (NDVI; Pettorelli et al. 2005) derived from

250x250m satellite images taken every 16 days and downloaded from the NASA Land Processes Distributed Active Archive Center (LP DAAC 2000) website. By fitting a double logistic curve to each pixels annual NDVI time series, the instantaneous rate of green-up (IRG) can be extracted by taking the first derivative of the part of the curve that covers spring (Bischof *et al.* 2012). By using reindeer female GPS location data and calculating the cumulative IRG (CIRG) for each reindeer individual, we could get a measure of the total amount of high quality forage experienced by the individual (Bischof *et al.* 2012).

3.3.4 Bear density index in paper IV

Bear density in the home ranges of reindeer females was estimated from the latest scat survey (non-invasive DNA) conducted in each County (www.rovbase.no, Bellemain et al. 2005, Kindberg et al. 2011). We used all bear scats where the individual bear had been identified and calculated scat density with the density tool and 1000 m resolution in ArcGIS (ESRI 2015).

3.4 Brown bear predation on reindeer calves

3.4.1 Seasonal kill rate model

We used the registered number of reindeer calves killed by individual GPScollared bears within Udtja and Gällivare study areas to estimate kill rate as a function of bear demographic category. Because the collaring of female reindeer and registrations of kills were restricted to the defined study areas, whereas bears also stayed outside these borders, we accounted for individual differences in exposure time, using hours each bear spent within the study areas as an offset variable, log transformed to match the logit link function of the models. Alternative classifications were compared, as well as inclusion of herding district, and the best model chosen using AICc. We employed zeroinflated negative binomial models to account for over-dispersion and enable modelling of count data with more zeroes than expected from the Poisson distribution (Zeileis, Kleiber & Jackman 2008). This model was suitable to handle our data where several bears were not registered to kill any calves. It includes two separate processes; one part to model excess zeros, represented by a binomial GLM with a logit link, and a count part to model over-dispersed count outcomes, represented by a negative binomial GLM with a logit link (Zeileis *et al.* 2008). Here, the zero-part thus quantify the effects of variables affecting the probability of killing zero calves, and the count-part estimates the

number of reindeer calves killed by a bear per season (potentially corrected by the binomial part). Females with cubs of the year (FCOY) were not registered to kill calves, and were included in the binomial part, and the other demographic groups in the count part of the models. Since the frequency of repeated individual measurements was relatively low in our data set (n=8), we considered it justified to ignore the variation caused by repeated individual measurements in this model. To fit the model, we used the *zeroinfl()* function in the *pscl* package, version 1.4.9 in R (Jackman 2015). For model predictions, we calculated kill rates with "exposure time" from 0 to 991 hours (maximum observed value), divided into 100 intervals, and bootstrapped confidence intervals with 1000 replicates.

3.4.2 Between kill interval model

To calculate between kill intervals, we only used intervals between successive kills when the bear had resided within the defined calving range the entire time of the interval. Since the distribution of intervals was right-skewed, we used log-transformed time (minutes) between kills as a response variable in linear mixed effects models, using R package lme4 (Bates *et al.* 2015). As the distribution of kills throughout the year showed a distinct peak during late May, we included "day/week of year" as potential covariates, both as first and second order, in addition to the same demographic groups of bears as used for seasonal kill rates. Females with cubs of the year was not included. To account for potential individual effects and repeated observations, we tested combinations of year, herding district and bear individual as random intercepts. Bear individual was the only random effect included in the final candidate model set. The same principles as described for seasonal kill rates were used for model selection and predictions.

3.4.3 Estimation of total bear-caused calf mortality in Udtja and Gällivare

The total calf mortality caused by brown bears in Udtja and Gällivare reindeer herding districts was estimated from i) average number of bears within demographic categories expected to have home ranges overlapping with the calving ranges, ii) total calf mortality within the herding districts and iii) expected seasonal kill rate for demographic categories of brown bears.

The average number of bears was determined and classified to sex from scat collection and DNA sampling within a 19.7 km buffer of the study areas, corresponding to the mean radius of the GPS-collared bear's home ranges.

To estimate the total mortality of reindeer calves among adult reindeer females in the two study populations, female:calf ratios were registered by visual observations during summer calf marking (late June to mid-July) in the herding districts, when the females and calves are rounded up in corrals.

We then used the category specific effect sizes of the best kill rate model to predict the total number of calves killed on the calving ground, based on average time spent by GPS-collared bears inside the study area, and the estimated total number of bears and demographic classifications. Finally, we calculated the proportion of total calf mortality that was caused by bear predation, by comparing this number to the estimated total calf mortality in the two study areas.

3.5 Habitat and movement models

All statistical analyses were done in program R (R Core Team 2016). For linear mixed-effect models the package "lme4" (Bates *et al.* 2015) in R was employed.

3.5.1 Time periods in paper II and III

In paper II and III we restricted the study period to 10 May until 30 June. The focus was thus on the main predation period on reindeer neonates, and the succeeding period after predation ceased, before the reindeer were gathered for calf marking in early summer. Based on information from paper I, we subdivided the study period into the predation period (10 May – 9 June; 332 out of 335 calves were killed in this time interval) and the post-predation period (10 – 30 June). Further, we classified data into high predation hours (6 PM to 6 AM) and low predation hours (6 AM to 6 PM) within the predation period, based on findings of diurnal brown bear predation patterns in paper I.

3.5.2 Resource selection functions

Resource selection functions (RSFs), estimated using logistic regression and a use-availability design, is a well - established method in habitat selection studies (Johnson *et al.* 2006). We employed binary logistic regression (Lele & Merrill 2013) to estimate resource selection functions for reindeer and brown bears on the reindeer calving range (paper II), and the distribution of kill sites relative landscape characteristics (paper III). In paper II the binomial response represented reindeer and brown bear GPS locations versus an equal number of random location for each individual distributed within the two calving ranges,

respectively. The models included the environmental variables land cover, elevation, terrain ruggedness, distance to nearest road, and the interaction term time period as fixed factors, which made it possible to compare the selection patterns in relation to temporal variation in brown bear predation risk on a seasonal (predation/post-predation) and daily (high/low predation hours) basis. Using a model selection approach based on AICc and parsimony (Arnold 2010), we determined the best performing models for reindeer and brown bear resource selection. We also checked if the models explained more variation than the null-model, based on AICc. The best models were then validated using k-fold cross validation, following the approach of Boyce et al. (2002). In paper III, we employed the same set of covariates found to be important for reindeer and brown bear resource selection, to evaluate the spatial distribution of kill sites relative to random locations using resource selection functions. Here, the binomial response was kill sites versus random sites, ten times the number of kill sites, to make the analysis more robust. In all models, generalized linear mixed models were used, to account for repeated measurements across individuals (Zuur et al. 2009).

3.5.3 Spatial overlap between brown bears and reindeer

In paper II, we used predicted values from the RSFs to further investigate the spatial overlap between brown bear and reindeer female resource selection in relation to temporal variation in brown bear predation risk, on a seasonal and daily basis. We determined the level of spatial autocorrelation within the RSF maps using Gaussian-fitted semivariograms and considered the average semivariogram range of the RSF maps as the distance in which locations become spatially independent (see Hiemstra et al. 2009 for detailed description of theory and methodology). Based on this distance we generated a set of random locations in each study area, and extracted RSF- values for each species-time period combination. Pearson product moment correlation was then used to quantify correlation between reindeer and bear RSF values within the respective time periods.

3.5.4 Relative probability maps and weighted RSF models

In paper III, we used the best reindeer and brown bear RSF models from paper II, to estimate predictive maps with relative probability of reindeer habitat selection and reindeer – brown bear co-occurrence on the calving range during the predation period. We calculated relative probability for reindeer and brown bear selection for each 50×50 m grid cell from the model parameter estimates,

but dropped the fixed and random intercepts (Polfus, Hebblewhite & Heinemeyer 2011):

$$w(x) = \exp(\beta_1 x_1 \dots + \dots \beta_n x_n) \tag{1.}$$

where w(x) is the relative probability of selection and β_n is the estimated coefficient for covariate x_n (Manly et al. 2002). Following the procedure of Courbin et al. (2009), we then used w(x), and the smallest (w_{min}) and largest (w_{max}) RSF values for each model, to scale predicted RSF-values between 0 and 1:

$$\widehat{w} = \frac{w(x) - w_{min}}{w_{max} - w_{min}} \tag{2.}$$

Finally, we calculated the relative probability of brown bear and reindeer cooccurrence \hat{w}_{co} :

$$\widehat{w}_{co} = \widehat{w}_{reindeer} \times \widehat{w}_{brown \, bear} \tag{3.}$$

where $\hat{w}_{reindeer}$ and $\hat{w}_{brown \ bear}$ is the relative probability of selection in each 50 × 50 m grid cell for female reindeer and brown bear, respectively.

Then, to investigate the relation between kill site distribution, and reindeer habitat selection and co-occurrence probability, we sampled random points within the study area weighted by $\hat{w}_{reindeer}$ or \hat{w}_{co} for each 50 × 50 m raster cell, and used these to estimate resource selection functions for kill site distribution, as described above. If the distribution of kill sites were proportional to the relative probability of reindeer habitat selection or reindeer-brown bear co-occurrence, no significant effects would be present in the model, whereas significant effect for a given landscape characteristic indicated a difference in kill probability relative to the likelihood of reindeer habitat selection or reindeer-brown bear co-occurrence for this covariate.

3.5.5 Fine – scale analysis of kill sites

Binomial logistic regression was used to compare fine-scale habitat characteristics between kill sites and control sites in paper III. Due to a small

 $\langle \alpha \rangle$

sample size, we reduced the degrees of freedom in the models and merged land cover into "open", "semi-open" and forest habitat. Edge was defined as a distinct visible edge between these categories and divided into four categories ("0-10 m", "11-50 m", ">50 m" and "no visible edge"). To avoid inclusion of extreme distances in the sightability index, 100 m was set as the maximum limit. To avoid a temporally unbalanced sample, we identified the break-point when predation decreased, and randomly removed control sites after this date so that the number of kills and control were equal. We made a snow index by multiplying mean snow depth with snow cover. We pooled data across study areas and if sites were < 50 m apart, one site was removed by random. Because sightability and snow conditions change over the season, we restricted inclusion of sightability measures within seven days after the true date, and only included snow measurements taken before the accumulated snow index was 99 %. Due to different number of observations for the covariates, we tested models separately (using AICc and compare to null-model) within each data set; "distance to edge" (kill=142, control=126), "sightability" (kill=142, control=83), and "snow" (kill=108, control=58).

3.5.6 Modelling CIRG and movement speeds

We calculated the means of all covariates within each adult female reindeer individual 95 % a-LoCoH home range for each sub-period. Linear mixed effect models were used to model access to high quality forage (CIRG) and movement variation (SD of movement rate) in reindeer as a function of brown bear density. Candidate predictors included bear density index, subperiod (calving and post-calving), elevation (m a.s.l.), terrain ruggedness index, slope (degrees), northness (relative aspect), reindeer herding district habitat type (mountain or forest), minimum distances to power lines, railways and large and small roads (all in m), the interaction between subperiod and bear density index, and year and individual id as random factor. Mean daily movement speed of reindeer was modelled with the same set of predictors, but with Julian day instead of study period, and using generalized additive models (GAM) with package "mgcv" (Wood 2011). Final models was determined with AIC.

4 Results and discussion

4.1 Brown bear predation on reindeer calves

Documentation of brown bear predation on the calving ranges of Udtja and Gällivare herding districts in paper I showed that brown bears killed mainly calves (333 out of 350 recovered reindeer carcasses documented killed by a radio-collared bear). Bears killed on average 11 calves on the calving ranges per season. Calf predation was mainly concentrated to three weeks in late May and the beginning of June (Fig. 4). This pattern was highly correlated with the abundance of new-born reindeer calves (e.g. Ropstad 2000, Holand et al. 2003), and is in accordance with previous documentation of predation on caribou (Adams *et al.* 1995; Jenkins & Barten 2005) and moose (Swenson *et al.* 2007). Reindeer calves rapidly increase mobility and locomotive ability (Lent 1974), and this is probably the main explanation for that predation is highly concentrated to the first weeks post-partum (Lent 1974; Jenkins & Barten 2005). Also, predation happened more frequently during nighttime (6 pm - 6 am), than daytime (6 am - 6 pm).

Seasonal kill rate did not differ between the demographic categories of bears when controlling for time spent on the calving grounds, except for females with cubs of the year, which were not documented to kill any calves. This differs from earlier studies on bears and other carnivores where demography influenced kill rates (Young & McCabe 1997; Knopff *et al.* 2010; Mattison *et al.* 2011). However, Boertje et al. (1988) did not document differences in kill rate on caribou calves between demographic categories of bears. Perhaps, when the bear is on the calving ground, the effect of high availability of vulnerable prey during a very short time override any effects of demographic differences on kill rates. Nevertheless, a large variation in kill rates within the categories, combined with a relatively small sample size can

explain the lack of difference in our study. One possible explanation for the variation independent of category could be that bears not necessarily adjusted home ranges to calf availability. Since calving locations differed somewhat between years, availability within the home range would change, and thus affecting kill rates.

Overall, seasonal kill rate was a positive function of time spent inside the calving ranges. Males, however, stayed on the calving ranges on average half as long as females. Males generally have larger home ranges than females (Dahle & Swenson 2003b) and also possibly move more during the mating season in May and June (Dahle & Swenson 2003a). The seasonal kill rate of adult males could thus have been underestimated in this study if their larger home ranges overlapped with calving ranges not included in this study.

Sub-adult bears had larger kill intervals than adult bears, and length of intervals increased slightly throughout the season. Sub-adults probably have less experienced than adults in hunting calves, which has been seen in other carnivores (Holekamp *et al.* 1997; Sand *et al.* 2006). An explanation to why kill intervals increased with time could be that calves get more difficult to catch as they grow. Also, lower densities later in the season can play a role.

The total number of bears potentially residing within the two study areas was estimated to be 71 [62-96] bears in Udtja and 58 [53-75] bears in Gällivare. Multiplying average bear seasonal kill rate, extracted from the model, with the total number of bears (excluding females with cubs of the year) indicated that brown bears were responsible for a considerable proportion (39 and 67 %) of the observed calf losses within the two reindeer herding districts. Average annual calf mortality in the herding districts was approximately 43 and 41 %, indicating that total bear caused mortality was around 29 and 16 %, in Udtja and Gällivare, respectively.

In a management perspective, the short window of predation is an important finding. This imply use of interventions that separate bears and calving reindeer in space and time during this short period. Also, that time on the calving ground seemed to be more important than differences between demographic categories, imply that generally reducing bear densities on the calving grounds likely will reduce predation rates on reindeer calves.



Figure 4. Timing and frequency of predation on reindeer neonates by GPS-collared brown bears in Udtja and Gällivare reindeer herding districts reported in paper I

4.2 Reindeer and brown bear resource selection and kill site spatial distribution

Estimation of reindeer and brown bear resource selection functions in paper II revealed marked differences in habitat selection between forest-living female reindeer and brown bears on the calving grounds. Reindeer mainly selected open areas and recent clear-cuts, and avoided young forest throughout the study period. Further, reindeer switched from selecting coniferous lichen forest and old clear-cuts in the predation period to selection of wetlands in the post-predation period. Brown bears mainly selected moss forest, young forest and avoided recent clear-cuts throughout the study period. However, reindeer did not seem to alter their behavior in response to spatiotemporal variations in the risk from brown bear predation. Rather, the results indicated that spatiotemporal behavioral adjustments by brown bears dominated, with a marked increase in spatial overlap between reindeer and brown bears in the predation period (versus post-predation period) and in high predation hours (versus low predation hours) (Fig. 5). The increased preference for reindeer habitat by brown bears was reflected in a distinct seasonal switch from

selection of less rugged terrain and higher elevations in the predation period to more rugged terrain, and lower elevations in the post-predation period, this being particularly pronounce in Udtja. Also, brown bear land cover selection was generally more similar to reindeer in the predation period. Reindeer habitat selection was nearly constant between high and low predation hours. In contrast, brown bears changed patterns in land cover selection at the daily level, more closely resembling reindeer in high compared to low predation hours. This suggest that bears might have actively searched for reindeer calves in our study areas. A comparable predator to the brown bear, black bears in North America, hunted in an opportunistic manner on caribou neonates (Bastille-Rousseau et al. 2011). Forest-dwelling woodland caribou are assumed to persist at low population densities and avoid predation by scattering out in the forest to reduce hunting efficiency by the predator (Bergerud & Page 1987; Seip 1991). The higher population densities in semi-domesticated reindeer herds, likely reduce the efficiency of such a spreading out strategy, and likely make active searching by the bears more profitable.



Figure 5. From paper II. Resource selection correlation between reindeer and brown bears, tested with Pearson's product-moment correlation, comparing the predation (Pred) and post-predation (Post) period, and high (High) and low (Low) predation hours, in Udtja reindeer herding district (a,b) and Gällivare reindeer herding district (c,d). The figure shows correlation coefficients (Pearson's R) and 95% confidence intervals.

The picture above was nuanced by relating calf kill sites to landscape characteristics and reindeer and brown bear resource selection functions in paper III. Comparing kill site spatial distribution to the relative probability of reindeer selection indicated that reindeer females might be able to take advantage of higher elevations in the landscape and to some degree areas closer to large roads, to reduce predation risk. Also, reindeer seemed to be at higher risk of encountering a brown bear and fall victim to predation in coniferous and young forest, and open habitat in Udtja, compared to wetlands. Moreover, the results suggested that the location of kill sites varied as a function of landscape characteristics (Fig. 6), and that this variation highly corresponded to reindeer – brown bear co-occurrence. However, we found possible evidence for a lower risk of kill in clear-cut habitats relative to co-occurrence probability in Gällivare and, despite increased co-occurrence probability close to roads during nighttime, that kill risk was unrelated to road distance in Udtja.



Figure 6. Reindeer calf kill sites used in the analysis in paper III, and relative probability of kill site occurrence, estimated from binomial logistic regression, comparing spatial attributes of kill sites to complete random locations within the study areas.

We suggest that the discrepancy between kill sites and co-occurrence probability close to small roads may be explained by variable road response between females with and without calf at heel, or lower hunting effort closer to roads by brown bears, rather than landscape effects. Reproductive status can affect behavior, and females with calves often express stronger avoidance responses than females without a calf (Wolfe, Griffith & Wolfe 2000; Barten, Bowyer & Jenkins 2001; Hamel & Côté 2007; Skarin & Åhman 2014; Leblond *et al.* 2016). Females without calves could have been present, due to variation in timing of birth, and mortality throughout the season. Higher road use by bears in nighttime could reflect use of roads for travelling, and a higher activity level and movement rate by brown bears to compensate for less daytime activity, in response to diurnal variation in human activity (Ordiz *et al.* 2014).

Although brown bears generally increased preference for higher elevations in the predation period, bears may avoid ridge tops, to be less exposed. Thus, use of higher elevations by reindeer may reduce encounter risk, increase detection rates of brown bears and facilitate escape probability. Also, selection for clear-cuts may reduce bear encounter rates, provide good visibility and also, concealment cover for the calf (Dussault *et al.* 2012). Possibility for early detection of predators and hiding cover may reduce calf predation risk, as has been suggested both for caribou (Gustine *et al.* 2006; Carr, Rodgers & Walshe 2010; Pinard *et al.* 2012) and moose (Bowyer *et al.* 1999).

Both brown bear habitat selection patterns documented in paper II and the analysis of kill site distribution in paper III, suggested higher bear encounter probability and predation risk in young forest habitats. Clear-cut habitats may be beneficial in terms of calf survival, but logging activity will in eventually lead to greater abundance of young regenerating forest. Thus, forestry may in the long run reduce available reindeer habitats, but increase habitat preferred by brown bears. Also, as suggested by Dussault et al. (2012), if females retain high calving site fidelity and the selection for clear-cut areas persist as the forest grow, this can give adverse effects on survival. Indeed, calving site fidelity appear to be common among several ungulate populations (Ferguson & Elkie 2004; Wittmer, McLellan & Hovey 2006; Tremblay, Solberg & Sæther 2007).

Opposed to Gällivare, there were no indications of effects of clear-cuts on kill site distribution after accounting for co-occurrence probability in Udtja (i.e. no significant effects in the co-occurrence model). This may have been due to low occurrence of clear-cuts, especially recent clear-cuts, compared to Gällivare. Also, in Udtja kill site distribution relative to elevation, did not differ from that expected from reindeer selection. We wonder, however, whether an effect of elevation could have been masked by the elevation gradient that reindeer follow during spring, which is most pronounced in Udtja. Overall, the choice to pool data over years provide more robust estimates from a larger sample size, but may come at the cost of losing some information. Thus, future studies would benefit from using longer time series with the possibility to integrate climatic variation between years. Moreover, spatial variation in predation risk and antipredator responses can take place at a number of spatial scale, and for example investigations of calving site selection and vigilance behavior should further improve our understanding of these systems.

4.3 Kill site fine scale characteristics

The majority of kill and control sites included in the fine-scale analysis in paper III, were located inside the forest with no visible edge. Yet, compared to control sites, kills occurred more frequently close to habitat edges (0-10 m), the majority being forest edges, and tended to occur less frequently at distances of 11-50 m from a visible edge (Fig. 7). The higher kill frequency close to edges could be because reindeer select such habitats for foraging, as they can provide nutrient-rich forage in spring (Warenberg 1982). However, forest edges may also reduce the probability of detecting brown bears coming from the forest. Thus, such habitats may represent a trade-off situation for reindeer, representing both high forage quality and high risk. In addition, edges may act as obstacles for movement and increase the predators chance to catch a calf that is trying to flee.

There was a slightly significant lower sightability (range finder measure) at kill sites compared to control sites (β =-0.016, 95% CI = [-0.032,-0.001]). This is in accordance with several other studies which have found that sightability plays a role for predation risk on ungulate calves (Bowyer et al. 1999, Gustine et al. 2006). There was also significantly less snow cover on kill sites compared to control sites (β =-0.05, 95% CI = [-0.09,-0.01]). We believe, however, that this most likely reflects reindeer's preference for less snow cover. Importantly though, a bear might want to drag a kill out of deep snow or into cover, likely influencing these measures. Including field measurements of calving sites would clearly improve understanding of fine scale habitat characteristics and risk. Whereas several reports exist from North America (e.g. Gustine et al. 2006, Carr et al. 2010), data on reindeer calving sites in Fennoscandia is still scarce.



Figure 7. From paper III, showing a) data distribution between distance (m) to edge-categories for kill sites and control sites and b) predicted probability of kill compared to control sites given distance to edge category estimated from binomial generalized linear regression

4.4 The green-wave and brown bear density

In paper IV, we found that semi-domesticated reindeer followed movement paths with lower access to high quality forage when bear density was high, and generally moved faster at higher bear densities (Fig. 8). Our results thus indicated that predation risk limited reindeer's ability to follow the spring flush of nutritious forage, causing a trade-off between access to forage and avoiding predation. Nutritional demands, and availability of high quality forage, is generally assumed to be high during the ungulate lactation period (McEwan & Whitehead 1972; Crête et al. 1993; Parker, Barboza & Gillingham 2009). However, since Rangifer is recognized as a capital breeder (Taillon, Barboza & Côté 2013), largely relying on body reserves for gestation and early lactation (Stephens et al. 2009; Albon et al. 2017), they may be adapted to handle low forage quality at this time, and hence more willing to sacrifice following greenup in order to increase safety. Higher movement speeds at higher bear densities, may be due to more frequent flight responses due to bear encounters. To be on the move may also work as an antipredator strategy, to get less predictable in space (Lima & Dill 1990; Fischhoff et al. 2007). A simultaneous drop in movement speed across all populations towards the middle of the calving period, indicate the calving events (Panzacchi et al. 2013). Birth synchrony may also reduce predation risk (Rutberg 1987; Kerby & Post 2013).

Opposite to what we expected, the effects of bear density on green-up response and movement speed remained throughout the growth season. This could indicate a persistent response to risk by reindeer females, as has been shown for other ungulates (Byers 1997). However, both Barten *et al.* (2001)

and Latombe *et al.* (2013) have showed that caribou change habitat selection in response to temporal variation predation risk. An alternative explanation could be that effects from insect harassment was confounded with bear density during the post-calving period. The most alpine habitats, Sirges and Handölsdalen, also had the lowest bear densities reported in our study. Disturbance from insects can cause, or enhance, mismatch with green-up (Hagemoen & Reimers 2002; Bergerud & Luttich 2003; Skarin *et al.* 2010), but this effect may be less pronounced in alpine than in forest habitats (Helle & Aspi 1984).

Variation in movement rates was not affected by bear density. However, both movement speed and variation in speed was markedly higher in the forest, compared to in the mountains. This could be because brown bear predation generally is higher in forest herding districts, with the brown bear home ranges completely overlapping the calving grounds. Forest reindeer could be driven to move more between smaller patches of forage- and cover habitats to hide from predators (Mysterud & Østbye 1999), and frequently increase their speed to flee from bears. Reduced intake of high quality forage combined with higher and more variable speed, affects the energy budget, and is expected to have negative effects on body condition (Couturier *et al.* 2009; Bischof *et al.* 2012). Overall, our study thus indicates that the presence of brown bears may have indirect costs for the reindeer females and their calves.



Figure 8. From paper IV. Predicted mean daily movement speed in relation to Julian day and bear density index, based on a generalized additive model. Predictions are made for the mean bear density experienced by all individuals within each herding district. The herding district habitat is shown with solid (forested) and dashed (mountainous) lines. The vertical dashed line shows the two sub-periods calving (11 May - 9 June) and post-calving (10 June - 31 August).

5 Concluding remarks

Even though brown bears are known to be efficient predators on ungulate neonates (Adams *et al.* 1995; Linnell *et al.* 1995), only a few studies have documented brown bear predation on semi-domesticated reindeer calves in Fennoscandia (Nieminen 2010). In paper I in this thesis, we documented high predation rates by brown bears on semi-domesticated reindeer calves. That reindeer calves mainly are vulnerable to brown bear predation during the first weeks post-partum, is in accordance with previous findings (Adams *et al.* 1995; Linnell *et al.* 1995). In fact, in the Sámi language reindeer neonates less than two weeks old are traditionally called "njäbttso", which means weak and with poor locomotive skills (Ryd 2007), indicating that these are recognized as important and closely linked attributes of the calf.

Reindeer herders in Sweden are compensated for potential losses to brown bear predation based on the size of their herding district (www.sametinget.se). This differs from compensation for losses to the other large carnivores, which are based on number of individuals or reproducing pairs. The difference is due to both infrequent inventories and lack of knowledge of kill rates from brown bears, but results in inadequate compensation for herding districts with high brown bear predation. Thus, for the compensation system to work better, wellfounded data on both the occurrence of brown bears and the expected losses and indirect costs are required. Overall, the high bear predation rates on reindeer calves reported in paper I suggest that brown bear predation cause considerable higher costs than what is previously been accounted for in Sweden (Karlsson *et al.* 2012). The baseline data on brown bear kill rates and timing of predation reported here can thus contribute significantly to improved predictions of the losses to predation caused by brown bears, and also, to better finding and evaluating possible mitigation actions.

Forest reindeer herding districts are probably particularly vulnerable to brown bear predation, with their calving ranges completely overlapping with the brown bear home ranges. The reindeer are also scattered out in smaller groups in the forest during calving making guarding more difficult, compared to mountain calving ranges. Furthermore, the higher densities in semidomesticated reindeer herds, compared to forest-living wild reindeer and caribou, possibly make a space-out strategy to increase predator searching time less efficient, and active searching for reindeer calves by the brown bears more profitable, which may further increase vulnerability to predation. This shows the importance of well-grounded knowledge within different study systems.

In terms of altered resource selection on a daily and seasonal basis, brown bear behavioral adjustments to search for reindeer seemed to override, at least partly, antipredator responses by reindeer. Nevertheless, a closer investigation of kill site spatial distributions suggested that female reindeer might utilize clear-cuts, higher elevations and areas closer to roads to reduce risk from bear predation. The preference by brown bears for young forest may indicate that logging activity on the calving range can have negative consequences for the reindeer in the long term. To further consider how the magnitude and the spatial arrangements of logging influence the risk landscape on the calving range would add important knowledge in this respect. It would also be of interest to investigate the degree of calving site fidelity in semi-domesticated reindeer, and how patterns of fidelity are influenced by landscape change.

The broader scale examination of female reindeer movements indicated that behavioral responses to brown bear presence come at a cost of forage acquisition. It is interesting that there were generally few signs of adjustments to temporal variation in risk, though it has been documented in other *Rangifer* systems (Barten *et al.* 2001; Latombe *et al.* 2013). Overall, deviations from optimal foraging and increased movement rates, can lead to poorer body condition and have negative consequences for population dynamics. The results underline that indirect effects of carnivore presence should also be considered when evaluating the total costs from predation, as has been suggested in recent years across a broad range of ecosystems (Lima 1998; Brown & Kotler 2004; Creel *et al.* 2007; Zanette *et al.* 2011).

To enable co-existence of viable large carnivore populations and a sustainable reindeer husbandry in Fennoscandia, the human-wildlife conflict level needs to be reduced. In 2013, the Sami Parliament and the Environmental Protection Agency in Sweden agreed on a "tolerance level" for maximum acceptable reindeer loss due to predation. It has however proved challenging to apply this in practical management, mainly due to a lack of trust and common knowledge base. Finding agreements on this, combined with development of compensations schemes that better reflects the true costs of presence of predators, will hopefully facilitate the co-existence of reindeer husbandry and large carnivores.

Moreover, the main challenges experienced by reindeer husbandry today arise from increasing predator populations and land use changes on the reindeer ranges, e.g. growing infrastructure development and forestry activities (Pape & Löffler 2012). Thus, future work needs to integrate the combined costs from predators, human encroachment, and also climate variations, on reindeer herd productivity and the lives and economy of the herders. A solid knowledge base is necessary in order to sustain a viable reindeer husbandry and mitigate disputes with conflicting interests in the reindeer herding area.

References

- Adams, L., Singer, F. & Dale, B. (1995) Caribou calf mortality in Denali national park, Alaska. *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 59, 584–594.
- Albon, S., Irvine, R., Halvorsen, O., Langvatn, R., Loe, L., Ropstad, E., V, V., van der Wal, R., Bjørkvoll, E., Duff, E., Hansen, B., Lee, A., Tveraa, T. & Stien, A. (2017) Contrasting effects of summer and winter warming on body mass explain population dynamics in a food-limited Arctic herbivore. *Global change* 23, 1374–1389.
- Arnold, T. (2010) Uninformative parameters and model selection using Akaike's Information Criterion. *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 74, 1175–1178.
- Barten, N.L., Bowyer, R.T. & Jenkins, K.J. (2001) Habitat use by female caribou: tradeoffs associated with parturition. *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 65, 77–92.
- Bastille-Rousseau, G., Fortin, D., Dussault, C., Courtois, R. & Ouellet, J. (2011) Foraging strategies by omnivores: are black bears actively searching for ungulate neonates or are they simply opportunistic predators? *Ecography* 34, 588–596.
- Bates, D., Maechler, M., Bolker, B. & Walker, S. (2015) Fitting Linear Mixed-Effect Models Using lme4. *Journal of Statistical Software* 67, 1–48.
- Bellemain E, Swenson JE, Tallmon DA, Brunberg S & Taberlet P. (2005) Estimating population size of elusive animals using DNA from hunter-collected feces: comparing four methods for brown bears. *Conservation Biology* 19, 150–161.
- Bergerud, A.T. (1972) Food habits of Newfoundland caribou. *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 36, 913–923.
- Bergerud, A.T. (1985) Antipredator strategies of caribou: dispersion along shorelines. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 63, 1324–1329.
- Bergerud, A.T., Butler, H.E. & Miller, D.R. (1984) Antipredator tactics of calving caribou: dispersion in mountains. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 62, 1566–1575.
- Bergerud, A.T. & Luttich, S. (2003) Predation risk and optimal foraging trade-off in the demography and spacing of the George River Herd, 1958 to 1993. *Rangifer* 14, 169–191.
- Bergerud, A.T. & Page, R.E. (1987) Displacement and dispersion of parturient caribou at calving as antipredator tactics. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 65, 1597–1606.

- Bischof, R., Loe, L.E., Meisingset, E.L., Zimmermann, B., Van Moorter, B. & Mysterud, A. (2012) A Migratory Northern Ungulate in the Pursuit of Spring: Jumping or Surfing the Green Wave? *The American Naturalist* 180, 407–424.
- Bjørneraas, K., van Moorter, B., Rolandsen, C. & Herfindal, I. (2010) Screening global positioning system location data for errors using animal movement characteristics. *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 74, 1361–1366.
- Boertje, R. (1988) Predation on moose and caribou by radio-collared grizzly bears in east central Alaska. *Journal of Zoology*, 66, 2492–2499.
- Bowyer, R.T., Van Ballenberghe, V., Kie, J.G. & Maier, J.A.K. (1999) Birth-site selection by Alaskan moose: maternal strategies for coping with a risky environment. *Journal of Mammalogy* 80, 1070–1083.
- Bowyer, R.T., Kie, J.G. & Van Ballenberghe, V. (1998) Habitat selection by neonatal black-tailed deer: climate, forage, or risk of predation? *Journal of Mammalogy* 79, 415–425.
- Boyce, M.S., Vernier, P.R., Nielsen, S.E. & Schmiegelow, F.K.A. (2002) Evaluating resource selection functions. *Ecological Modelling* 157, 281–300.
- Brown, J. & Kotler, B. (2004) Hazardous duty pay and the foraging cost of predation. *Ecology Letters* 7, 999–1014.
- Byers, J. (1997) American Pronghorn. Social Adaptations and the Ghost of Predators Past. The University of Chicago Press, Chicago and London.
- Carr, N.L., Rodgers, A.R. & Walshe, S.C. (2010) Caribou nursery site habitat characteristics in two northern Ontario parks. *Rangifer* 27, 167–179.
- Chapron, G., Kaczensky, P., Linnell, J., von Arx, M., Huber, D., Andrén, H., Bao-López, J., Adamec, M., Álvarez, F., Anders, O., Balciauskas, L., Balys, V., Bedo, P., Bego, F., Blanco, J., Breitenmoser, U., Brøseth, H., Bufka, L., Bunikyte, R., Ciucci, P., Dutsov, A., Engleder, T., Fuxjager, C., Groff, C. & Boitani, L. (2014) Recovery of large carnivores in Europe's modern human-dominated landscapes. *Science* 19, 1517–1519.
- Courbin, N., Fortin, D., Dussault, C. & Courtois, R. (2009) Landscape management for woodland caribou: the protection of forest blocks influences wolf-caribou co-occurrence. *Landscape* ecology 24, 1375–1388.
- Couturier, S., Côte, S., Otto, R., Weladji, R.B. & Huot, J. (2009) Variation in calf body mass in migratory caribou: the role of habitat, climate and movements. *Journal of Mammalogy* 90, 442–452.
- Creel, S., Christianson, D., Liley, S. & Winnie Jr, J. (2007) Predation risk affects reproductive physiology and demgraphy of elk. *Science* 315, 960.
- Crête, M., Huot, J. & Gauthier, L. (1990) Food selection during early lactation by caribou calving on the tundra in Quebec. *Arctic*, 60–65.
- Crête, M., Huot, J., Nault, R. & Patenaude, R. (1993) Reproduction, growth and body composition of Riviére George caribou in captivity. *Arctic* 46, 189–196.
- Dahle, B., Sørensen, O. & Wedul, E. (1998) The diet of brown bears Ursus arctos in central Scandinavia: effect of access to free-ranging domestic sheep Ovis aries. *Wildlife Biology* 4, 147–158.
- Dahle, B. & Swenson, J. (2003a) Seasonal range size in relation to reproductive strateges in brown bears Ursus arctos. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 72, 660–667.

- Dahle, B. & Swenson, J. (2003b) Home ranges in adult Scandinavian brown bears (Ursus arctos): effect of mass, sex, reproductive category, population density and habitat type. *Journal of Zoology* 260, 329–335.
- Danell, K., Utsi, P.M., Palo, R.T. & Eriksson, O. (1994) Food plant selection by reindeer during winter in relation to plant quality. *Ecography*, 153–158.
- Dussault, C., Pinard, V., Ouellet, J., Courtois, R. & Fortin, D. (2012) Avoidance of roads and selection for recent cutovers by threatened caribou: fitness-rewarding or maladaptive behaviour? *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*.
- Ferguson, S. & Elkie, P. (2004) Seasonal movement patterns of woodland caribou (Rangifer tarandus caribou). *Journal of Zoology* 262, 125–134.
- Fischhoff, I., Sundaresan, S., Cordingley, J. & Rubinstein, D. (2007) Habitat use and movements of plains zebra (Equus burchelli) in response to predation danger from lions. *Behavioral Ecology* 18, 725–729.
- Gustine, D.D., Parker, K.L., Lay, R.J., Gillingham, M.P. & Heard, D.C. (2006) Calf survival of woodland caribou in a multi-predator ecosystem. *Wildlife Monographs*, 1–32.
- Hagemoen, R. & Reimers, E. (2002) Reindeer summer activity pattern in relation to weather and insect harassment. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 71, 883–892.
- Hamel, S. & Côté, S. (2007) Habitat use patterns in relation to escape terrain: are alpine ungulate females trading off better foraging sites for safety? *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 85, 933– 943.
- Helle, T. & Aspi, J. (1984) Do sandy patches help reindeer against insects? *Reports of the Kevo Subarctic Research Station* 19, 57–62.
- Hiemstra, P.H., Pebesma, E.J., Twenhofel, C.J.W. & G.B.M. Heuvelink. (2009) Real-time automatic interpolation of ambient gamma dose rates from Dutch radioactivity monitoring network. *Computers and Geosciences* 35, 1711-1721.
- Hijmans, R. & van Etten, J. (2015) raster: Geographic data analysis and modelling. R package version 2.5-2.
- Holand, Ø., Røed, K.H., Mysterud, A., Kumpula, J., Nieminen, M. & M.E. Smith. (2003) The effect of sex ratio and male age structure on reindeer calving. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 67, 25-33.
- Holekamp, K., Smale, L., Berg, R. & Cooper, S. (1997) Hunting rates and hunting success in the spotted hyena (Crocuta crocuta). *Journal of Zoology* 242, 1–15.
- Jackman, S. (2015) pscl:Classes and Methods for R Developed in the Political Science Computational Laboratory, Stanford University.
- Jenkins, K. & Barten, N. (2005) Demography and decline of the Mentasta caribou herd in Alaska. Canadian Journal of Zoology 83, 1174–1188.
- Johnson, C., Nielsen, S., Merrill, E., McDonald, T. & Boyce, M. (2006) Resource selection functions based on use–availability data: theoretical motivation and evaluation methods. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 70, 347–357.
- Karlsson, J., Støen, O.G., Segerström, P., Stokke, R., Persson, L.-T., Stokke, L.-H., Persson, S., Stokke, N.A., Persson, A., Segerström, E., Rauset, G.R., Kindberg, J., Bischof, R., Sivertsen, T.R., Skarin, A., Åhman, B., Ängsteg, I. & Swenson, J.E. (2012) *Björnpredation På Ren Och Potentiella Effekter Av Tre Förebyggande Åtgärder*. Grimsö Forskningsstation.

- Kerby, J. & Post, E. (2013) Reproductive Phenology of Large Mammals. *Phenology: An Integrative Environmental Science* (ed M. Schwartz), pp. 467–479. Springer, Netherlands, Dordrecht.
- Kindberg, J., Swenson, J.E., Ericsson, G., Bellemain, E., Miquel, C. & Taberlet, P. (2011) Estimating population size and trends of the Swedish brown bear Ursus arctos population. *Wildlife Biology* 17, 114-123.
- Klein, D.R. (1990) Variation in quality of caribou and reindeer forage plants associated with season, plant part, and phenology. *Rangifer* 10, 123–130.
- Knopff, K., Knopff, A., Kortello, A. & Boyce, M. (2010) Cougar kill rate and prey composition in a multiprey system. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 74, 1435–1447.
- Kojola, I., Helle, T., Niskanen, M. & Aikio, P. (1995) Effects of lichen biomass on winter diet, body mass and reproduction of semi-domesticated reindeer Rangifer t. tarandus in Finland. *Wildlife Biology* 1, 33–38.
- Latombe, G., Fortin, D. & Parrott, L. (2013) Spatio-temporal dynamics in the response of woodland caribou and moose to the passage of grey wolf. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 83, 185–198.
- Leblond, M., Dussault, C., Ouellet, J.-P. & St-Laurent, M.-H. (2016) Caribou avoiding wolves face increased predation by bears–Caught between Scylla and Charybdis. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 53, 1078–1087.
- Lele, S. & Merrill, E. (2013) Selection, use, choice and occupancy: clarifying concepts in resource selection studies. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 82, 1183–1191.
- Lent, P. (1966) Calving and related social behaviour in the barren-ground caribou. *Ethology* 23, 701–756.
- Lent, P. (1974) Mother-infant relationships in ungulates. *The behaviour of ungulates and its relation to management* (eds V. Geist & F. Walther), pp. 14–55. IUCN, Morges.
- Lima, S.L. (1998) Nonlethal effects in the ecology of predator-prey interactions. *BioScience* 48, 25–34.
- Lima, S.L. & Dill, L.M. (1990) Behavioral decisions made under the risk of predation: a review and prospectus. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 68, 619–640.
- Linnell, J., Aanes, R. & Andersen, R. (1995) Who killed Bambi? The role of predation in the neonatal mortality of temperate ungulates. *Wildlife Biology* 1, 209–223.
- Linnell, J., Swenson, J., Andersen, R. & Barnes, B. (2000) How vulnerable are denning bears to disturbance? Wildlife Society Bulletin 28, 400–413.
- Mahoney, S. & Virgl, J. (2003) Habitat selection and demography of a nonmigratory woodland caribou population in Newfoundland. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 81, 321–334.
- Martin, J. & Basille, M. (2010) Coping with human disturbance: spatial and temporal tactics of the brown bear (Ursus arctos). *Journal of Zoology* 88, 875–883.
- Mattison, J., Odden, J., Nilsen, E., Linnell, J., Persson, J. & Andrén, H. (2011) Factors affecting Eurasian lynx kill rates on semi-domestic reindeer in northern Scandinavia: Can eological research contribute to the development of a fair compensation system. *Biological Conservation* 144, 3009–3017.
- Mattson, D., Blanchard, B. & Knight, R. (1991) Food habits of Yellowstone grizzly bears, 1977-1987. Canadian Journal of Zoology 69, 1619–1629.

- May, R., Dijk, J. van, Wabakken, P., Swenson, J., Linnell, J., Zimmermann, B., Odden, J., Pedersen, H., Andersen, R. & Landa, A. (2008) Habitat differentiation within the large-carnivore community of Norway's multiple-use landscapes. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 45, 1382–1391.
- McEwan, E.H. & Whitehead, P.E. (1972) Reproduction in female reindeer and caribou. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 50, 43–46.
- Moe, T., Kindberg, J., Jansson, I. & Swenson, J. (2007) Importance of diel behaviour when studying habitat selection: examples from female Scandinavian brown bears (Ursus arctos). *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 85, 518–525.
- Mysterud, A. & Østbye, E. (1999) Cover as a habitat element for temperate ungulates: effects on habitat selection and demography. *Wildlife Society Bulletin* 27, 385–394.
- Nielsen, S., Cranston, J. & Stenhouse, G. (2009) Identification of priority areas for grizzly bear conservation and recovery in Alberta, Canada. *Journal of Conservation Planning* 5, 38–60.
- Nieminen, M. (2010) The impact of large carnivores on the mortality of semi-domesticated reindeer (Rangifer tarandus tarandus L.) calves in Kainuu, southeastern reindeer-herding region. *Rangifer* 30, 79–88.
- Nilsson-Dahlström, Å. (2003) Negotiating Wilderness in a Cultural Landscape: Predators and Saamii Reindeer Herding in the Laponian World Heritage Area. Uppsala, Sweden.
- Ordiz, A., Kindberg, J., Sæbø, S., Swenson, J.E. & Støen, O. (2014) Brown bear circadian behavior reveals human environmental encroachment. *Biological Conservation* 173, 1–9.
- Ordiz, A., Støen, O.G., Langebro, L.G., Brunberg, S. & Swenson, J.E. (2009) A practical method for measuring horizontal cover. Ursus 20, 109–113.
- Pape, R. & Löffler, J. (2012) Climate change, Land Use Conflicts, Predation and Ecologcal Degradation as Challenges for Reindeer Husbandry in Northern Europe: What do We Really Know After Half a Century of Research? *AMBIO* 41, 421–434.
- Parker, K.L., Barboza, P.S. & Gillingham, M.P. (2009) Nutrition integrates environmental responses of ungulates. *Functional Ecology* 23, 57–69.
- Pettorelli, N., Vik, J., Mysterud, A., Gaillard, J., Tucker C. & Stenseth, N. (2005) Using the satellite-derived NDVI to assess ecological responses to environmental change. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 20, 503–510.
- Pinard, V., Dussault, C., Ouellet, J.-P., Fortin, D. & Courtois, R. (2012) Calving rate, calf survival rate, and habitat selection of forest-dwelling caribou in a highly managed landscape. *The Journal of Wildlife Management* 76, 189–199.
- Polfus, J., Hebblewhite, M. & Heinemeyer, K. (2011) Identifying indirect habitat loss and avoidance of human infrastructure by northern mountain woodland caribou. *Biological Conservation* 144, 2637–2646.
- R Core Team. (2016) R: A language and environment for statistical computing.
- Rayl, N., Fuller, T., Organ, J., McDonald, J., Mahoney, S., Soulliere, C., Gullage, S., Hodder, T., Norman, F., Porter, T., Bastille-Rousseau, G., Schaefer, J. & Murray, D. (2014) Mapping the distribution of a prey resource: neonate caribou in Newfoundland. *Journal of Mammalogy* 95, 328–339.
- Rettie, W.J. & Messier, F. (2000) Hierarchical habitat selection by woodland caribou: its relationship to limiting factors. *Ecography* 23, 466–478.

- Ropstad, E. (2000) Reproduction in female reindeer. Animal Reproduction Science 60-61, 561-570.
- Roturier, S. & Roué, M. (2009) Of forest, snow and lichen: Sámi reindeer herders' knowledge of winter pastures in northern Sweden. *Forest Ecology and Management* 258, 1960–1967.
- Rutberg, A. (1987) Adaptive hypotheses of birth synchrony in ruminants: an interspecific test. *American Naturalist* 130, 692–710.
- Ryd, Y. (2007) *Ren Och Varg: Samer Berättar*. Natur & Kultur Allmänlitteratur, Stokholm, Sverige.
- Sami Parliament. (2017) Sametingets Årsredovisning 2016. Sametinget, Kiruna. 74 pp.
- Sand, H., Wikenros, C., Wabakken, P. & Liberg, O. (2006) Effects of hunting group size, snow depth and age on the success of wolves hunting moose. *Animal Behaviour* 72, 781–789.
- Sandström, P. (2015) A Toolbox for Co-Production of Knowledge and Improved Land Use Dialogies: The Perspective of Reindeer Husbandry. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences.
- Schwerdtner, K. & Gruber, B. (2007) A conceptual framework for damage compensation schemes. *Biological Conservation* 134, 354-360.
- Seip, D.R. (1991) Predation and caribou populations. Rangifer 11, 46-52.
- Skarin, A. & Åhman, B. (2014) Do human activity and infrastructure disturb domesticated reindeer? The need for the reindeer's perspective. *Polar biology* 37, 1041–1054.
- Skarin, A., Danell, Ö., Bergström, R. & Moen, J. (2010) Reindeer movement patterns in alpine summer ranges. *Polar Biology* 33, 1–13.
- Skåtan, J. & Lorentzen, M. (2011) Drept Av Rovvilt. Statens Naturoppsyn.
- Skogland, T. (1984) Wild reindeer foraging niche organization. Ecography 7, 345-379.
- Stephens, P., Boyd, I., McNamara, J. & Houston, A. (2009) Capital breeding and income breeding: their meaning, measurement, and worth. *Ecology* 90, 2057–2067.
- Steyaert, S., Kindberg, J., Swenson, J. & Zedrosser, A. (2013) Male reproductive strategy explains spatiotemporal segregation in brown bears. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 82, 836-845.
- Støen, O.-G., Moen, G., Kindberg, J., Tveraa, T. & Skarin, A. (2016) En Vurdering Av Brunbjørnens Potensielle Predasjon På Tamrein i Norge.
- Swenson, J. & Andrén, H. (2005) A Tale of Two Countries: Large Carnivore Depredation and Compensation Schemes in Sweden and Norway pp 323-339 in Woodroffe R, Thirgood S., & Rabinowitz, A. (eds). People and Wildlife: Conflict or Co-existence? Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Swenson, J., Dahle, B., Busk, H., Opseth, O., Johansen, T., Söderberg, A., Wallinn, K. & Cederlund, G. (2007) Predation on moose calves by European brown bears. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 71, 1993–1997.
- Swenson, J., Schneider, M., Zedrosser, A., Söderberg, A., Franzén, R. & Kindberg, J. (2017) Challenges of managing a European brown bear population; lessons from Sweden, 1943-2013. Wildlife Biology 4, wlb.00251.
- Taillon, J., Barboza, P. & Côté, S. (2013) Nitrogen allocation to offspring and milk production in a capital breeder. *Ecology* 94, 1815–1827.
- Torp, E. (2013) The legal basis for Sami reindeer herding rights in Sweden. *Arctic Review on Law and Politics* 4, 43–61.

- Tremblay, J., Solberg, E. & Sæther, B. (2007) Fidelity to calving areas in moose (Alces alces) in the absence of natural predators. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 85, 902–908.
- Tyrén, H. (2011) Rovdjursinventeringen 2010-2011 i Norrbottens Län. Länsstyrelsens Rapportserie Nr 9/2011 (In Swedish).
- Vos, A. De, Brokx, P. & Geist, V. (1967) A review of social behavior of the North American cervids during the reproductive period. *American Midland Naturalist* 77, 390–417.
- Warenberg, K. (1982) Reindeer forage plants in the early grazing season. growth and nutritional contents in relation to climatic conditions. *Acta Phytogeographica Suecica* 70.
- White, R.G. & Trudell, J. (1980) Habitat preference and forage consumption by reindeer and caribou near Atkasook, Alaska. *Arctic and Alpine Research* 12, 511–529.
- Wittmer, H.U., McLellan, B.N. & Hovey, F.W. (2006) Factors influencing variation in site fidelity of woodland caribou (Rangifer tarandus caribou) in southeastern British Colombia. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 84, 537–545.
- Wolfe, S.A., Griffith, B. & Wolfe, C.A.G. (2000) Response of reindeer and caribou to human activities. *Polar Research* 19, 63–73.
- Wood, S.N. (2011) Fast stable restricted maximum likelihood and marginal likelihood estimation of semiparametric generalized linear models. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B* (*Statistical Methodology*) 73, 3–36.
- Young, D. & McCabe, T. (1997) Grizzly bear predation rates on caribou calves in northeastern Alaska. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 61, 1056–1066.
- Zanette, L., White, A., Allen, M. & Clinchy, M. (2011) Perceved predation risk reduces the number of offspring songbirds produce per year. *Science* 334, 1398–1401.
- Zeileis, A., Kleiber, C. & Jackman, S. (2008) Regression models for count data in R. Journal of Statistical Software 27, 1–21.
- Zuur, A.F., Ieno, E.N., Walker, N.J., Saveliev, A.A. & Smith GM. (2009) *Mixed Effect Models and Extensions in Ecology with R*. Statistics for Biology and Health. Springer-Verlag, New York, USA.

Acknowledgements

Det har blitt noen år, og noen vendinger i livet, fra jeg satte føttene mine i Uppsala og ble introdusert til renforskningen for aller første gang. Jeg har møtt så mange bra mennesker på veien, og ikke minst fått bli kjent med renskötselen og bjørnene i Norrbotten. Endelig har jeg kommet i mål med denne avhandlingen, og det er mange jeg ønsker å takke for det!

Aller først vil jeg takke veilederne mine for å ha bidratt og støttet meg i dette prosjektet hele veien. Til **Birgitta** og **Anna**, for å ansette meg hos dere i Uppsala, med Alfons på kontoret og et stort hjerte for renar og renskötsel. Deres glede og engasjement for renforskningen har vært en stor inspirasjon for meg. Og tusen takk for at dere alltid har vært tilgjengelige for spørsmål og tilbakemeldinger, det har jeg satt utrolig stor pris på. Og det er heller ikke mange forunt å ha julbord med bålpanna og skitur i skogen! **Ole-Gunnar**, takk for at du viste meg tilliten og tok meg med i bjørnepredasjons-studiet, det har vært utrolig givende å få være en del av det. Og for at du ordnet plass på Ås de siste årene, inkludert bra diskusjoner, noen digresjoner, og en god porsjon saltstenger! Og til **Lars**, tusen takk for at du alltid har vært tilgjengelig, alltid tatt meg på alvor og tatt deg tid til å svare, selv om det i blant har føltes som at jeg har bombardert deg med spørsmål...!

Jeg har jo ikke vært så mye på SLU de siste årene, men jeg vil takke Sara Österman på HUV, som har hjulpet med å legge til rette så jeg kom i mål. Og til Majsan, Bengt-Ove, Margareta Norinder og Helena Wall for å følge meg opp med medarbeidersamtaler og praktiske ærend, selv om jeg har jobbet på distans. Til Helena Bylund og Matt Low for å ønske meg velkommen i Forskarskolen på Ekologi, og gi meg masse bra kurser. Og jeg vil også takke Sjur Baardsen, Ågot Aakra, Ole Wiggo Røstad og Mette Solsvik, for å tilrettelegge for at jeg har kunnet sitte på INA de siste årene. Og til Stig som var en reddende engel og ordnet en ny maskin til meg, da den gamle krasjet på meget ubeleilig tidspunkt.

En stor takk til alle samebyene som vi har samarbeidet med, og som har bidratt med informasjon og data til denne avhandlingen: Udtja, Gällivare, Sirges, Njaarke, Handölsdalen, Östra Kikkejaure og Malå.

Jeg føler meg utrolig heldig som har fått være med på Bjørnepredasjonsprosjektet og fått jobbe med ren og bjørn oppe i Norrbottens dype skoger, og for å ha blitt kjent med så mange flotte mennesker. Takk til Jens, Ole-Gunnar og Peter for ta meg med på laget!! Til Peter og Solbritt for en fantastisk gjestefrihet, gode middager, samtaler, og tur til Skaite, gaupe og jervemerking, det har blitt minner for livet. Geir Rune, kunne ikke fått noen bedre feltkompanjong i Kåbdalis, vi fikk til og med ordnet med rømmegrøt og spekeskinke på 17 mai, fornøyd med det! Og tusen takk at du stilte opp og støttet nå i innspurten. Til Nils Anders for mange fine feltdager i Udtia, for at du turte bli sittende i bilen da vi skramlet av gårde på humpete veier, og for å lære meg å spore bjørn (har ikke glemt det!). Og til Jonas for fine dager på klustersøk. En stor takk til Rune og ElliKari for vennskap, og alltid med åpne dører og kokkaffen klar i Kåbdalis, for å vise oss nuorssjo og å gi et innblikk i livet og historien med renarna i Udtjas skoger. To Soléne for great field work and company, and for bringing delicious Quebecois recipes to our field station in Kåbdalis! To Pablo, the only Spaniard I know who has travelled to Kåbdalis by bike! Og til Einar, Lasse, Alf, Jon, Anton, Mattias, Ivan og alle andre jeg har blitt kjent med på klustersøk og kalvemerkning i Udtja. Til Lars Thomas for å ta meg med på en hinsides snøscootertur i Gällivare, fikk sett området men lurte en stund på om jeg kom fra med livet i behold! Og Stig for mange fine dager og kafferaster i Gällivares skoger. Heikki for verdens hyggeligste selskap fra Luleå til Nattavaara, og for Pelle Svanslös filmen (som har blitt en av Nokves favoritter)!

Stor takk til alle på Grimsö, for bra kurser, at jeg fikk henge med på scientific writing week, og alt annet fint som skjer på Grimsö selvfølgelig, det har vært så hyggelig å bli kjent med dere alle!: Lovisa, Marie (dere får lese litt lenger ned også), Örjan, Camilla, Gustaf, Geir Rune, Jenny, Malin, Jens, Johan, Andreas, Henrik

Also thanks to the IRSAE summer school at Evenstad, to **Harry**, **Barbara**, **Bram van Moorter**, **Francesca Cagnacci** and all others that have arranged seminars and courses, which have been very useful in terms of building networks, and a great introduction to movement ecology.

A big thanks to **Jon Swenson** for including me in the Scandinavian Brown Bear Research Project, it has meant a lot to be part of such a great and diverse research group. And thanks to all that are part of the project, **Anne** and **Gro**, I feel really lucky that have had you at INA to share ups and downs with, and also, together with **Joanie** and **Johanna**, thanks for great company on travel adventure in Denali! **Sam** for being a great friend, always helpful and supportive, and **Shane** and **Marie**, a special thanks for helping out when things got a bit tough in the end. **Andres** for being the best office mate, with coffee improver, Spanish recipes and making sure to complain about people once in a while! **Richard**, **Andreas**, **Sven**, **Martin**, **Alina**, **Jonas**, and all others in the project, it has been a pleasure to get to know you all!

To **Atle** and **Jon** for involving me in an inspiring environment at CAS, and even providing me with financial support, I am very grateful for that! Og en stor takk til **Inger Maren**, som brettet opp armene i mammapermen og gjorde en helt fantastisk jobb for at vi skulle få manuset i mål!

Til **Berit** og **Gunnar Inga**, som jeg har vært så heldig å bli kjent med i Jokkmokk, takk **Berit** for toppen reisefølge på renkonferanser, for at dere åpnet dørene under vintermarknaden, med huset fullt av folk og rengryte til alle! Og for å lære meg litt mer om den samiske kulturen gjennom dere liv, berrättelser, og Ajtte.

Og til dere jeg har blitt kjent med på SLU og i Uppsala. Til **Markus** og **Karin** for middager og førjulstreff, det har vært så hyggelig! Og til **Kristina** for å være der når jeg virkelig trengte det. **Fuxen**, for hyggelig samarbeid på renheten, og for at du tok meg med på långfärdsskridskor! Til Åsa, for mange fine dager sammen i Haknäs, klatretur og Calgary, du klarer alltid å finne de små gledene i livet; kjøre ut og høre på hjortens brunsthyl i Sheep River, eller ta med iskrem ned til brygga og se på solnedgangen, tusen takk for det! **Anna**, **Hannes, Ebba** og **Sara** for klatreturer, og skidåkning i Hågadalen!

Til **Marie** og **Lovisa**, hva skulle jeg gjort uten dere! Takk for alle middager, turer og godt vennskap. Og for ikke å glemme tidenes konsert i Bångbro! Jeg håper vi får tid til å sees mer nå fremover.

Og til de fine vennene mine i Norge (og Danmark), mange av dere har jeg sett altfor lite til de siste årene, takk for at dere har støttet og trodd på meg. Jon Håkon og Bodil, nå håper jeg vi snart kan få til en Danmarkstur! Maria Mørkrid for alltid å være der. Hanne og Erlend, beste naboene våre. Oda, takk for at du for delte kontoret ditt på Blindern halvåret før Nokve kom, det var så koselig! Til Gard og Tatiana, Dag og Mari, Frida og Jos, og Maria Aasen, Unni, Anja, og Annette, Marthe, Inger Maren, Mali. Jeg er så glad for å ha dere!

Til **onkel Jo** og **Anne-Lene** for å låne meg leiligheten deres i innspurten, det satte jeg utrolig stor pris på. Og til **tante Elisabeth** for å stille kolonihagen til disposisjon om jeg har trengt et sommerkrypinn i Oslo. **Kitty** og **Lotte**, veldig glad for å ha dere. Og til kjære **tante Mari**, jeg vet ikke hvordan det hadde gått med hus-oppussingen oppe i alt dette uten dine råd, tusen takk!

Og til min og Heming sin familie. At dere har stilt opp så mye og støttet oss i disse siste par årene har betydd veldig mye for oss. **Grethe** og **Paul**, **Cecilie**, **Andrew**, **Vilda**, **Fride** og **Alfred**, kunne ikke fått noen bedre svigerfamilie, **Thomas** og **Ebba**, nå skal vi endelig få tid til å besøke dere i Bergen! Og til **mamma** og **pappa** for å alltid tro på at jeg klarer det, og for å ha stilt opp og hjulpet det dere kunne i denne tiden.

Og til slutt, til de to viktigste personene i livet mitt,

Heming og Nokve,

det har vært mye, og jeg er evig takknemlig for at dere har stått ut dette sammen med meg,

elsker dere, og gleder meg veldig til å ha mer tid sammen fremover.